POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting Held on 13 August 2014

Present:   
    K Fuller (Chair), J French, S Mullen, A Munro, D West,   

                              F Warner, S Waterston

In Attendance:     Cllrs I Baxter and D Milligan, PC Ian Hutchison and 

                              Mr & Mrs B Cunningham

Apologies
    S Blain, M Fuller, A Thompson, J Weir, and Cllr B Constable

1.
Chair’s Remarks
1.1
Chair recapped on Brightsparks and commented that prior to meeting with them he had not been aware of the work they were doing.  They were providing a service free of charge for children with special needs living in East and Midlothian.  Funding was provided by Children in Need, various grants and some funding from Midlothian Council.  PDCC offered its support to Brightsparks application to move Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre and Chair attended the Council meeting when applications were considered and voted on.  In the event the vote was 14-2 in favour of Brightsparks with the proviso that if it did not succeed within 6 months then Bonnyrigg Community Trust (BCT) would have the opportunity to take on the premises.  Brightsparks’ representatives have been invited to attend the October meeting of PDCC. 
1.2
Cllr IB commented that it was a shame that Brightsparks application had come in as late as it was presumed by some that BCT was against them.  He had met with Brightsparks last year when he asked if they could share the building with BCT.  However for health and safety reasons that was not possible although a soft play area for the community was being introduced there. He said he did not understand why it could not have been a simple proposal from both BCT and Brightsparks.  

1.3
Chair commented that Brightsparks would have to develop their plans over the next 6 months with opportunities for other uses of the premises.  Time would tell.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 11 June 2014 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 7.3.  Concern was noted about Coral Betting taking on one of the new units at Poltonhall so close to Lasswade High School.  Councillors were not happy with it either.  However there were issues over rental costs of the units which might be prohibitive to other prospective retailers.  
2.2
The minutes were approved.  Proposed by JF and seconded by DW.

3.
Police Report
Crime Statistics – July 2014   Bonnyrigg & Lasswade

Total Crimes Recorded:  46    Total Crimes Solved:  10
  21.74 % solvency    

This YTD 25.71%
 
Last YTD 39.69 %

July break down as follows             Received 
          Solved

Violent Crime



    0 


   1

Sexual Crime



    1


   0

Crimes of Dishonesty


   30
    

   3

Vandalism


                7

     
   0

Other Crime


                8

     
   6

There have been 303 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of July      (199 calls for the month of June)

3.1
INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG

· On the 1st July at 3.30pm a report of an off road bike being involved in a vehicle accident in Hopefield Place, Bonnyrigg was made to police via the ambulance service. Officers attended in the area and seized an unregistered Trials Bike. The alleged female rider of the bike suffered superficial injuries and further enquiry is ongoing into this incident.

· Sometime after 6.30pm on 2nd July and before 7am on 3rd July persons unknown have visited the Skate Park under construction at King George V Park, Bonnyrigg. Whilst there they have stolen a diesel engine used to power pressure washers. The Honda, 5hp Diesel engine is red in colour and weighs approx 300lbs. Also missing is 10mtre of black rubber hose that was attached to the engine. The total value of the theft is believed to be in excess of £2000.

· Just after midnight on the 3rd July officers stopped a motorcar in Broomieknowe Gardens, Bonnyrigg after it was seen driving recklessly in the surrounding area. Enquiries revealed that the driver did not have a licence or insurance and as a result the vehicle was seized and a report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

· About 11.45pm on 17th July persons unknown have forced entry to a detached garage at an address in Polton Road West. Once within they have stolen a Road bike that was later recovered in the Sherwood area of Bonnyrigg. Enquiries are ongoing. 

· Just before midnight on the 17th July officers in Cameron Crescent had cause to stop and search a young male wandering the streets. As a result of this search a small bladed article was recovered from his possession. 

· Sometime after 18th July and before the 21st July it is believed that an insecure garage in Eldindean Road was entered and 3 pushbikes stolen. The bikes are described as a yellow Genesis mountain bike, a blue Trek road bike and a Black Cannondale bike with black tape disguising the wording. 

· Between 1.30am and 6.30am on the 24th July an insecure house in Brixwold Park, Bonnyrigg was entered by persons unknown and a handbag and money stolen.

· Just after midnight on 27th July police saw a 30-year-old male standing in Polton Street urinating. He was subsequently charged with this offence and reported.

· Between 10pm on the 28th July and 4pm on the 29th July persons unknown have unscrewed hinges and removed the doors from a shed in Broomieknowe Gardens. They have thereafter stolen two pedal cycles from within. 1st pedal cycle is described as a specialised mountain bike, red & black in colour, 24-inch wheels. The other is a stunt bike, fluorescent green in colour.

FOR INFO ONLY





The Midlothian Community Policing Team was leading a proactive initiative, between 21/07/14 and 31/08/14, to combat the anti-social/illegal use of off-road motorcycles and quad bikes in public places across Midlothian.   Previous incidents have been analysed and local residents canvassed, resulting in defined hotspot locations and times of likely peak activity. The emphasis was on proactive enforcement and disruption.   It was intended to deploy police quad bike patrols, police off-road motorcyclists, plain- clothes officers and overt high visibility patrols to target offenders.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station.  Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events.   And information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).  Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.  Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.   PC 3912 Ian Hutchison, Community Officer Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell. 
E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk

Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111
3.2
DW reported vandalism at the new park at Hopefield.  It had been closed by the factors but youngsters were still using it.
3.3
Cllr IB advised that the issue of people parking on the zig-zag lines outside Lasswade Centre had been reported to the Police.  The problem seemed to have quietened down since the creation of barriers. PC Hutchison advised that such an offence carried 3 penalty points and a £100 fine.  Mr & Mrs Cunningham advised there was still an issue with inappropriate parking in disabled spaces at Lasswade Centre  including workmen who had been given permission by Centre staff to park there.  They also pointed out there was still an issue with the chicanes on Polton Road and in particular tree overgrowth by the 3rd chicane which was obscuring the road sign.

4.
Finance Report.

4.1
Treasurer was unable to attend but had advised there was no change to the account as at 10 September 2014.
5.
Secretary’s Report

5.1
Following the grants review by Midlothian Council community councils needed to apply for administration grant annually. There were also opportunities for community councils to apply for project funding to any of 5 grant schemes.  
5.2
Midlothian Council had concluded the public consultation exercise on proposed amendments to the scheme for the establishment of community councils. A special meeting of Midlothian Council was held on 10 June when it was agreed to adopt the amended scheme with immediate effect and required all community councils to have completed the process for the establishment of a new council under the amended scheme within 3 years.  Further details were available on Midlothian Council’s website. An information session would be held on 24 September at 7pm at Dalkeith Arts Centre.

6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr IB referred to the review of fees and charges and was particularly keen that it was reviewed since some groups were taking a big hit such as after school classes. If the fees were having an impact on groups then these needed to be looked at.  If community groups did not provide the services then Midlothian Council would have to do so.
6.2
It was noted that bus shelters were not cleaned routinely and where it seen that cleaning was needed an email could be sent to Cllr IB asking for him to arrange for the work to be undertaken.  Chair mentioned that the litter bin at the bus stop at De Quincey Path was full by the end of every week and as a result dog litter was being left at the bus stop.  In addition bags had been lying by the clothing bank in Polton Playing Field car park for 2 weeks and it was therefore questionable if the clothes were any longer fit for purpose. 
6.3.
Cllr IB reported that it was hopeful there would be a 20mph zone pilot undertaken for Lasswade and Polton Road.

6.4
Every year the Housing Department undertook a Poltonhall walkabout with the next one due to take place on Wednesday 17 September.  Any issues that needed to be looked at should be brought to Cllr IB’s attention vie email.

6.5
Cllr DM reported that Lasswade Centre had returned an additional £300,000 to Midlothian Council which was income over and above that which had been expected.  While there had been a 300% increase in business it was still not being used properly.
A meeting had been held with a group called the Hub which was hoping to resurrect Bonnyrigg Fun Day although along different lines from previously.  It would be a much smaller event and the Hub was looking to go back to traditional events such as games and stalls for community groups.  Cllr DM offered to work with them.  

6.6
JF asked if there was any movement on the former Library site.  Cllr DM reported that it was hoped there would soon be 2 planning consents for either special housing for elderly people or studio flats or for anyone who wanted to build/open a shop in the town centre. There was also the possibility of an approach being made to the Chase to discuss the potential of redeveloping the building to include housing.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 10 September 2014.
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